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UNDERSTANDING FLORIDA SCRUB ECOSYSTEMS
Archbold Biological Station DIRECTOR HILARY SWAIN

The PIAS cookbooks are 
here!  The cost of the book 
is $14.95 plus $1.05 tax.  We 
are very pleased with the way 
the cookbook turned out.  We 
received a nice variety of 
recipes and the photos that 
Bob Montanaro provided for 
the book are outstanding.  It 
will surely make a wonderful 
addition to your cookbook 
collection or make a special 
gift.  So buy your copies 
today!  Call 772-567-3520 for 
info.

Field Trip Schedule

The October 18 general meeting of the Pelican Island Audubon Society features Hilary Swain, Director of 
Archbold Biological Research Station since 1995, presenting an overview of the Station’s research, education, 
and conservation programs.  The Station fosters long-term ecological research on native plants and animals of 
central Florida and provides environmental education for K-12 children.  Dr. Swain will also describe the new 
Adrian Archbold Center, which is under construction at the Station. The Center will be dedicated to education 
and public outreach. The building design is inspired from Archbold data about energy and water conservation 
in the adjoining Florida scrub ecosystem. She will describe the interpretation plan, including public and K-12 
exhibits and displays and the new Nature Trail, designed to increase visitor understanding of the species and 
ecosystem processes of the Florida scrub; enable visitors to compare the built and natural environments; and 
serve as a guide to living more sustainably.  Stay for refreshments following the program.

Cookbook for Sale!

Pelican Island Audubon offers an array of field trips 
for the 2010-2011 season geared to appeal to every 
birder’s tastes.  From shorebirds to Scrub Jays, our 
experienced guides will take you where the birds 
are to appreciate why birders come to Florida from 
all over the world to view the large variety of birds 
found here.  All trips require reservations by calling 
772-567-3520.  Directions to the meeting place for 
each trip will be given to you when your reservation 
is confirmed.  Trips may be canceled due to inclem-
ent weather at the discretion of the guide.  Recom-
mendations include wearing sturdy, closed shoes for 
protection on natural trails; bring water, hat, and bug 
repellent.  Binoculars and/or spotting scope and a 
field guide are also recommended.

2010 -2011 SCHEDULE

Oct 16 - Pelican Island National Wildlife Refuge
	 Guides: Susan Boyd, Bob Montanaro

Continued on Page 2 > > >
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It was the third day of continued rough waves due to 
the winds from Earl.  The wrack line deposited by the 
rough waves was very high on the beach.  Being a beach 
scavenger, I had brought a plastic bag, hoping to find some 
wave tossed treasures.  Treasures to me are: sea glass, sea 
beans, shells, small coconuts etc.  
Several Willets ran along the edge of the water, probing the 
sand with their long bills.  When we got too close they flew 
off showing their black wing bars.  A 
single Sanderling ran back and 
forth, trying to keep his feet 
dry, as he probed in the little 
pieces of strewn seaweed 
surrounding hatched shells 
of turtle eggs.   I picked up a 
hamburger bean, the only sea 
bean I saw that day.   Several 
ghost crabs appeared dead but 
then would raise their claws and skitter 
sideways up the sand.
I looked frequently toward the upper wrack line and then 
spotted an object the size of a small pumpkin.  I thought 
it was a large sea sponge because I could squeeze it.  I 
carried it home in my bag and submerged it in water.  On 
closer inspection I realized it was not a sponge but an 
incredibly large egg case comprised of strings of hatched 
eggs.   Not being able to  identify it from my books on 
marine life, I called the Smithsonian Marine Institute in Ft. 
Pierce described my find, and asked if I could bring it in for 
identification.
Upon examination, they too were not familiar with it but 
would be interested in determining its identification.  While 

there I admired one of their many marine aquariums and 
saw a small working exhibit of the Algae Scrubber as 
described in last month’s Peligram.  
As I drove home I thought what a wonderful community 
I live in.  I have always been interested in all aspects of 
nature from sea to forest to swamp.  Vero has a amazing 
selection of resources one can access to learn about our 
unique environment.  They include Pelican Island Audubon 

Society, ELC (Environmental Learning 
Center), Bruce Dangerfield (Animal Control 

Officer/Vero Beach Police), Indian River 
County Extension office and Master 

Gardeners, McKee Botanical 
Garden, U.S. Fish and Wildlife, 

and Sebastian Inlet State Park.  
They have many employees 
and volunteers who are eager to 
share their knowledge with the 

public.      
At the May meeting of the Pelican Island Audubon Society  
Dr. Richard Baker reported that the Society intended to start 
a committee to define areas that affected the “quality of life” 
in Indian River County.  They would identify, survey and 
measure these “quality of life” indicators and use them to 
guide the county towards an environmentally, socially, and 
economically sustainable future.  Having access to many 
environmental resources has improved my “quality of life” 
in living in Vero Beach.  
A week later I received an email from the Smithsonian 
Marine Institute [www.sms.si.edu/] that they had identified 
it as a communal egg mass from the apple murex, Chicoreus 
pomum, and would be keeping it for their collection. 

Quality of Life by Linda Chancellor

Field Trip Schedule, continued from page 1
Nov 6 - Spoonbill Marsh, Guide: Jens Tripson

Nov 20 - Three Lakes Wildlife Management Area/Joe 	
	    Overstreet Landing, Guides: Bob Montanaro 	
	    and Susan Boyd

Nov 27 - West County Waste Water Treatment Facility
	    Guide: Jens Tripson

Dec 4 - Clewiston STA 5, Guide: Rosalind James

Dec 11 - Treasure Hammock Ranch
	    Guide: Jens Tripson

Dec 18 - To be determined

Jan 1, 2011 - Christmas Bird Count
	           Guides: Richard & Juanita Baker

Jan 12 - Scrub Jays of Indian River County
	   Guide: Joe Carroll

Jan 22 - To be determined, Guide: Andy Bankert

Feb 5 - To be determined Guide: Andy Bankert

Feb 9 - To be determined

Feb 19 - St. Sebastian River Preserve State Park to see
	   Red-cockaded Woodpeckers
	   Guide: Ranger Samantha McGee

March 5 - Padgett Creek Ranches
	      Guide: Jens Tripson

March 23 - To be determined

March 26 - Pontoon boat ride down St. Lucie River to 	
	        Bird Island.



The President’s Hoot

Are you as confused as I am about how to vote for 
Amendments and Judges?  I usually do not know 
anything about Judges except to stay away from them 
locally.  But when amendments are strongly supported 
for or against by developers and politicians, I take 
notice. 
Opportunity knocks.  Amendment 4, also known as 
the “Florida Hometown Democracy” Amendment has 
been on the PIAS radar screen for some time.  It sim-
ply states on the ballot “Establishes that before a local 
government may adopt a new comprehensive land use 
plan, or amend a comprehensive land use plan, the 
proposed plan or amendment shall be subject to vote 
of the electors of the local government by referendum, 
following preparation by the local planning agency, 
consideration by the governing body and notice. Pro-
vides definitions.”
Amendment 4 only applies to changes to the com-
prehensive land use plan (the overall growth man-
agement blueprint) and not to the more frequently 
decided individual development approvals, re-zonings, 
or variances. This means that before any change can 
occur in the current land use of our county and city 
lands, the voters will have a chance to approve or deny 
that change.  
The Fl. League of Cities, the Fl. Association of Coun-
ties and the Fl. Chamber of Commerce are opposed. 
According to the New York Times, the opposition 
has raised $12 million to defeat the amendment.  KB 
Homes and Pulte Homes gave more than $1 million.  
However, there are over 100 organizations support-
ing it including many Audubon chapters, Sierra Club 
of Florida, Save The Manatee Club, and Native Plant 
chapters, Friends of and taxpayer groups, and many 
other environmental organizations. 
Amendment 4 vote: Should the people have a say 
in determining whether their government’s compre-
hensive land use plan could be changed with a simple 
majority vote of commissioners or city councils?  If 
you think not, like most developers and politicians, 
then vote against Amendment 4.  If you think you want 
more of a say in crafting our county and city land use 
changes, then vote Yes to Amendment 4. If Amend-
ment 4 is enacted, we could have more careful plan-
ning from staff and politicians if they know that all 
voters will be reviewing and approving major changes 
in our comprehensive land use plans, not just develop-
ers. 
Contrary to some who think our county’s comprehen-
sive land use plan includes other things than land use, 
Amendment 4 is very clear, that only if the land use 
part of the comprehensive plan is changed will it 

require a referendum vote.  Why should changes be 
made to the comprehensive land use plan without voter 
approval?  This is our community! 
Critics of Amendment 4 say it will just be another layer 
needed for approval and that it will be costly to get the 
voters’ view.  I say, based on experience, we do need 
another layer of approval and the cost will be less than 
all the poorly funded and unfunded inadequate infra-
structure and impacts (crowded schools, roads, police, 
libraries, and now even the lifeguards) of our out of 
control development.  Indian River County’s over de-
velopment with “backdoor subdivisions” have drained 
these community services.  Our “busted subdivisions” 
with their empty houses, huge inventories, vacant lots, 
bankruptcies and foreclosed homes, have not paid for 
it.  If an emergency change is needed, I am sure the 
community voters will approve it.  In the last six years, 
Indian River County has had only 22 future land use 
amendments:  Averaging less than 4 per year.
Growth management in Florida is not working.  
Our natural areas are being ruined and our waters 
polluted.  Even though Amendment 4 is not perfect, it 
could start the process of change that is needed in the 
way we do business in Florida especially as the teeth 
have been taken out of the Department of Community 
Affairs (the state watchdog for development) through 
budgets cut to the bone, and the State Legislature may 
even eliminate it next year (like our commissioners 
recently disbanded many citizen advisory committees).  
The DCA has done the most to keep Florida’s growth 
under control, and the Florida Legislature wants to 
reduce its effectiveness.  In addition, the Supreme 
Court has allowed our big corporations to pour money 
to candidates for elected office and thus our out of state 
developers will be even stronger in their influence with 
our local and state politicians.  
We need to work together as a community…politi-
cians, developers, environmentalists, educators, service 
providers, and citizens to balance population growth 
with sustainable resources. We need a common vision 
of what we want for quality of life where developers 
can help make our community ideal for us all, so we 
all benefit. A strong vote of support on Amendment 4 
will at the very least send a clear message to county 
and state officials that we citizens are deeply concerned 
about balancing population growth with sustainable 
resources.
Conclusion:  Who do you want to control our growth – 
you or the developers?
Please vote FOR Amendment 4.
Richard Baker, President

Voting for Amendment 4



Pelican Island Audubon Society
2010 Membership

National Audubon*	 $20_____________
Pelican Island Audubon**
Individual			   $20_____________
Family			   $30_____________
Supporting			   $50_____________
Contribution			  $    _____________
Student***			   $5______________
Total				    $_______________
*National Audubon membership 
This includes subscriptions to Audubon Magazine and The 
Florida Naturalist.
**Pelican Island Audubon membership 
Dues which PIAS will use for environmental education and 
advocacy and subscription to the Peligram
***Student Membership receive electronic copy of Peligram 
only - requires e-mail address

NAME:________________________________________

ADDRESS:______________________________________

_______________________________________________

E-Mail__________________________________________
Please send your name and address along with a check payable 
to the “Pelican Island Audubon Society” to:

Pelican Island Audubon Society
P.O. Box 1833, Vero Beach, FL 32961

Credit card payments call (772) 567-3520 M - F  9AM-1PM
Please email us if there is a local environmental issue which 
concerns you at piaudubon@bellsouth.net
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Get the Peligram in color delivered monthly via 
electronic delivery to your computer!  Please email
piaudubon@bellsouth.net to initiate delivery to your 
e-mail address.  PIAS will not release your e-mail 
address to any third party.  

Plant of the Month
It’s pretty but pernicious: Mexican petunia (Ruellia simplex).  
Also known as Britton’s ruellia, this highly invasive exotic 
pest plant is widely planted in ornamental landscapes and 
readily available at garden centers.  Ridiculously easy to 
propagate from cuttings or from seed, this cheap “beauty” 
escapes from cultivation, forms expansive monocultures, and 
displaces native plants on which our birds and other wildlife 
feed.  
Recently and unfortunately, it was found growing on the 
hammock loop trail at the Oslo Riverfront Conservation 
Area.  Don Morris, who represents the Grand Harbor satel-
lite chapter on the PIAS Board of Directors, reports that this 
plant has ‘escaped’ from ornamental planting at Grand Har-
bor into their butterfly garden and native plant garden.  These 
‘escapees’ have been dispatched – at least temporarily.
This very variable pest plant blooms throughout the year 
usually with purple flowers that resemble small petunias, 
though the flowers sometimes may be pink or white.  Its op-
posite leaves are long and linear.  Its stems often are reddish 
in color.  In sun, it grows to be about three feet in height.  
Though this plant prefers moist to wet conditions, it is 
drought tolerant and survives in drier places with full sun.  
Seed production is enhanced by wet conditions.  This plant, 
like some other plants in the Acanthaceae family, has “ex-
plosive” seeds capsules that, when dry and mature,  split in 
half and catapult seeds up to 10 feet from the mother plant. 
Mexican petunia also spreads vegetatively:  Horizontal 
stems, both above and underground, root where the leaves 
are attached, giving rise to new plants.
Because this plant is an important source of income for the 
ornamental plant industry, Dr. Sandra Wilson from the Indian 
River Research and Education Center, University of Florida, 
in Ft. Pierce, has examined the ‘wild’ type of this plant and 
eight commercial cultivars.  Only the cultivar ‘Purple Show-
ers’ did not set any seed, but other cultivars set as much or 
more seed than the wild type.
Eradication of this plant is difficult.  All of the plant, includ-
ing all of its underground rhizomes, must be hand-pulled to 
prevent vegetative re-growth.  Control with herbicides re-
portedly requires multiple applications.  Even if you manage 
to entirely remove the plant by hand or herbicide, seeds can 
persist in the soil and may germinate for years after removal 
of the mother plant. 
The genus name, Ruellia, honors Jean de la Rulle, a French 
physician and botanist who lived from 1474 to 1537.  The 
species name, simplex, refers to its simple (i.e., not com-
pound) leaves.  Other recently used botanical names include 
Ruellia tweediana and Ruellia brittoniana.

Ruellia carolinensis, by contrast is an uncommon native 
plant found in mesic (moist) areas.  This native wildflower is 
low-growing, well-behaved, and does not have linear leaves.

Your planting choices can have a profound impact on our 
natural areas and the availability of food for birds and other 
wildlife.  Please plant wisely.

by Janice Broda

Mexican petunia
(Ruellia simplex)


